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Abstract—This study aims to determine how the influence of 

Corporate Governance (CG) and Corporate Social Responsibility 

(CSR) on the company s financial performance. The Corporate 

Governance Perception Index (CGPI) ranking score is used to 

measure the CG mechanism, seventeen goals from Sustainable 

Development Goals (SDGs) are used to measure CSR, and 

Return on Assets (ROA) are used to measure financial 

performance. The sample used as many as 28 companies were 

following CGPI program and listed in Indonesia Stock Exchange. 

Descriptive statistical tests, classic assumption tests and 

hypothesis testing are the analytical methods used in this study. 

The findings in this study indicate that CG has an influence on 

the company's financial performance. By implementing good 

governance, companies tend to have higher values as well. With 

the Good CG, the company s performance becomes more 

efficient so that the company has the opportunity to generate 

greater profits. The next finding is that the company s financial 

performance is not influenced by CSR. This can be caused 

because in this study CSR is proxied using SDGs, where the 

application of SDGs as a basis for measurement in this research 

is still in transition so it has not yet impacted ROA because the 

duration of the year is still relatively new. The use of SGDs to 

measure CSR is a novelty of this study, while other studies 

usually use GRI as a measure of CSR. The relatively new SDGs 

implementation can be an alternative measurement for CSR 

which shows that the company s CSR activities are in line with 

the achievement of SGDs. 

Keywords—corporate governance, corporate social 

responsibility, financial performance, CGPI 

I. INTRODUCTION  

Indonesia became one of the developing countries that 
experienced significant industrial growth. It was marked by the 
high number of growth of companies in Indonesia such as 
manufacturing and service companies. The success of a 
company in achieving its objectives can be assessed from the 
company s financial performance which is also used as a basis 
for decision making by internal parties as well as external 
parties [1]. 

Corporate Governance (CG) is a factor that can affect 
company performance. CG is defined as a principle that must 
be carried out by the company in terms of direction and control 
so that the company can achieve a balance between power and 
authority in order to provide accountability to shareholders. In 
early 2019 there were cases related to the application of CG, 
namely a violation of CG principles at PT Pertamina. In an 
indictment, the Managing Director of PT Pertamina was 
alleged to have ignored the investment procedures applicable at 
PT Pertamina and other investment provisions or guidelines in 
the Interest Participation (PI) of the Australian Basker Manta 
Gummy Block (BMG) in 2009 [2]. 

Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) is the next factor 
that can affect company performance. CSR is a concept that 
suppresses corporate responsibility to the environment and 
surrounding communities. In addition to the pursuit of profit, 
companies must also pay attention and be involved in fulfilling 
the welfare of the community, as well as actively contributing 
to protecting the environment [3]. Unfortunately, in 2019 PT 
Pertamina was again exposed to a case of environmental 
degradation, namely the destruction of hundreds of hectares of 
coral reefs due to oil spills in the waters of Karawang, West 
Java [4]. 

II. LITERATURE REVIEW 

A. Corporate Governance (CG) 

CG was first introduced by the Cadbury Committee in 1992 
which used the term in their report (Cadbury Report). 
According to Cadbury, CG directs and controls the company so 
that it can balance the power and authority possessed by the 
company [5]. CG is a system that can be applied to control and 
manage the company so that the company can create added 
value for all stakeholders [6].  

B. Corporate Governance Perception Index (CGPI) 

Evaluation of the implementation of Good Corporate 
Governance (GCG) in Indonesia is carried out by independent 
institutions, namely: Indonesian Institute for Corporate 
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Governance (IICG). CGPI is a ranking and research program 
for implementing GCG in public companies in Indonesia 
managed by IICG. The objectives of conducting this research 
program (1) in terms of direction: by implementing quality 
GCG, it is possible to create added value for stakeholders, and 
will create sustainable business success, (2) in terms of scope: 
GCG practices and value added creation can meet three 
dimensions namely compliance, conformance and 
performance.  

C. Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) 

CSR is integrated with the business that is run by the 
company, while still considering the interests of the 
stakeholders in the hope of providing benefits/ welfare for the 
community [6]. CSR concepts and practices today are no 
longer seen as a cost center but also as a corporate strategy that 
can spur and stabilize business growth in the long run. 
Therefore it is important to disclose CSR in the company as a 
form of reporting social responsibility to the community [7].  

D. Sustainability  

The three pillars of the concept of sustainability consist of 
social, economic and environmental—also known informally 
as people, profits and planet (triple bottom line). Working to 
meet the needs of the present without reducing the ability of 
future generations to meet their needs is the focus of 
sustainability.  Sustainable development is the organizing 
principle to meet human development goals by maintaining 
equity, economic development, energy savings, ecological 
preservation and community participation. The expected 
outcome of sustainable development is a condition where 
living resources can be used to continue to meet human needs 
without destroying the stability and integrity of natural 
systems. Over the past ten years, there have been many studies 
that have raised the theme of sustainability [8-13]. This shows 
that many parties support sustainability. 

E. Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) 

The concept of the SDGs was born at the Conference on 
Sustainable Development conducted by the United Nations in 
Rio de Jainero in 2012. The aim of the meeting was to obtain a 
universal shared goal that is able to maintain the balance of 
three dimensions of sustainable development: environmental, 
social and economic. The SDG has five main foundations in an 
effort to balance the three dimensions of sustainable 
development, namely people, planets, prosperity, partnerships 
and peace which together want to be achieved for the noble 
goal of 2030 in an effort to tackle climate change, achieve 
equality and reduce poverty [14].  

F. Company Performance 

Company performance can be assessed from financial and 
non-financial aspects as well. Financial aspects can be analyzed 
from financial statements (statement of financial possition, 
income statement, cash flow statement, etc.). While the non-
financial aspects can be seen from customer satisfaction, 
employee loyalty, market share, the development of the 
company s business activities and so on. Companies must be 
able to take advantage of the strengths of the company and fix 
existing weaknesses. Performance measurement is very useful 
to assess the progress that has been achieved by the company 
and produce information that is very useful for management 
decision making and able to create the value of the company 
itself to stakeholders [3].  

H1: Corporate Governance affects the company s financial 
performance. 

H2: Corporate Social Responsibility Disclosure affects the 
company s financial performance. 

III. METHODS 

The research subjects are companies that won the CGPI 
Award which are listed on the Indonesia Stock Exchange (BEI) 
which runs the CG and CSR programs. Companies that won 
the CGPI Award are companies in Indonesia that are included 
in the Indonesia Most Trusted Companies category, which is an 
award event given by IICG in collaboration with SWA 
Magazine. This research is a causality research that aims to 
prove the possibility of a causal relationship. The independent 
variables are Corporate Governance and Corporate Social 
Responsibility, with the dependent variable is Corporate 
Financial Performance. 

The study uses secondary data in the form of annual reports 
of companies winning the 2014-2017 CGPI Award and being 
listed on the Indonesia Stock Exchange. Information regarding 
the company's annual financial statements is collected from the 
official website of the Indonesia Stock Exchange. Information 
on the list of companies that won the CGPI Award from SWA 
Magazine. 

Population is a listed company on the Indonesia Stock 
Exchange that won the CGPI Award in 2014-2017. The 
research method used in sample selection is to use purposive 
sampling. The criteria used as samples in this study are CGPI 
Award winning companies were listed on the IDX in 2014-
2017 and earned a profit in 2014-2017. 

Definition of variable operations show in table 1 below: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Advances in Economics, Business and Management Research, volume 151

19



 

TABLE I.  DEFINITION OF VARIABLE OPERATIONS 

Variables Definitions Formulas 

CG CG is the principle that directs and controls the company so that it can balance the 

power and authority possessed by the company. IICG defines GCG as the 

structure, system and process used by company organs as an effort to 

provide added value to the company in a sustainable manner over a 

long period of time [15]. 

CGPI = ∑ self assessment + document + 

paper + observation 

CSR CSR is a form of the company s seriousness to set aside a portion of the company s 

wealth to reduce the negative impacts that may occur as a result of the company s 
business activities and seek to maximize the positive impact of the company s 

operations on all parties that are interested in the economic, social and environmental. 

In principle, CSR is an ongoing commitment of companies to be responsible 
economically, socially and environmentally or ecologically to the community, the 

environment and stakeholders [1]. 

SGDs =    
CSRIJ = Disclosure of the Corporate Social 

Responsibility Index of the company J. 
∑Xij = total CSR scores disclosed 

Nj = Total score of 17 disclosure items from 

total SDGs objectives 
[16] 

Company s 

financial 

performance 

The company s financial performance is the work performance achieved by the 

company in a certain period and reflected in the company s financial statements so 

that the performance that has been carried out by management can be evaluated and 
can be improved for the following year [17] 

 
EAT = Earning After Tax 
TA = Total Asset 

   

IV. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION  

A. Results 

TABLE II.  PURPOSIVE SAMPLING 

No. Criteria Number of 

Companies 

Firm 

Years 

1. CGPI Award winning 

companies were listed on the 

IDX during 2014-2017 

36  

 Companies that did not make a 

profit in 2014-2017 

(8)  

2 Total Companies sampled 28  

 Total sample   112 

TABLE III.  DESCRIPTIVE STATISTICS 

 N Minimum Maximum Mean Std. 

Deviation 

ROA 112 0.008 0.759 0.095 0.110 

CGPI 112 0.000 98.310 46.829 40.361 

SDGs 112 0.235 0.882 0.660 0.129 

  Source: Data processed  

TABLE IV.  T-TEST 

Model Coefficients Prob. 

(Constant)  0.553 

(0.322) 

CGPI 0.206 0.034* 

(0.001) 

SDGs -0.093 0.333 
(0.406) 

 Source: Data processed  

 

B. Discussion 

1) The influence of CG on company financial 

performance: CG is proven to affect financial performance. 

The results of this study are in line with studies stating that 

CG can improve company performance [18,19]. There are two 

studies which state that CG positively influences company 

value [15,20]. Companies that implement better corporate 

governance tend to have higher values. Subsequent research 

states that CGPI has a significant positive effect on financial 

performance [7,17]. With the existence of GCG the company s 

performance becomes much more efficient so that the 

company has the opportunity to produce greater profits. In 

other words CG functions to reduce or reduce agency costs 

(Agency Cost) [21] and improve company performance. This 

research is also supported by two previous studies which 

stated that the higher the implementation of Corporate 

Governance as measured by CGPI, the higher the level of 

corporate compliance and produce good company 

performance [22,23]. Companies with good CG will have 

better operational performance. Risks and capital costs will be 

minimized through the performance of active managers, 

thereby increasing company profitability. Companies that 

participate in the CGPI rating always increase in quality and 

quantity every year, that means awareness about CG has 

improved. The CGPI variable has a significant effect on 

profitability [24]. This can be caused by the CGPI score being 

published to the general public so that the company s 

credibility increases, then the value of sales will increase and 

will have an impact on increasing company profits. Tests in 

this study prove that CG affects the company s financial 

performance. With the research program conducted by IICG 
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together with SWA Magazine, it can be seen how reliable CG 

is in a company. GCG can improve supervision and control of 

the company, so that the possibility of misuse of assets or 

other losses can be minimized. So the more supervision, 

complete documents and controls in the company can 

influence the company s financial performance itself.  
The results of this research reinforce previous research 

conducted on the Indonesia Stock Exchange for 2014 data. The 
GCG mechanism has an influence on the company s financial 
performance and represent positive and significant effects. the 
board of commissioners plays a very important role. 
Companies that have a large number of commissioners will 
provide strong supervision of management in an effort to 
improve company performance. The board of commissioners 
has a large role especially in relation to the oversight function 
of the implementation of the policy of the board of directors. 

Independent commissioners play a role in minimizing 
agency problems that arise between shareholders and the board 
of directors. Independent commissioners are expected to carry 
out their functions to oversee the performance of the directors 
so that the resulting performance is in accordance with the 
concerns of shareholders. 

In addition to running the GCG mechanism, companies that 
are audited by public accountants will benefit in the form of 
input on management performance in accordance with 
company conditions. Opinions issued by public accountants 
can be the basis for companies to try to improve performance 
and maintain their survival [19]. 

2) The influence of CSR on company financial 

performance: The results of this research represent that CSR 

does not affect the company s financial performance. This 

finding is not in line with previous research which says that 

CSR has a positive and significant effect on a company s 

financial performance [24,19]. The results of this research are 

also not in accordance with research which says that CSR 

disclosure has a positive effect on ROA [25], besides that 

there are studies that say that CSR has a significant influence 

on Return On Assets [26-28]. The results of this study are also 

not in line with research which states that there is a significant 

positive relationship between CSR disclosure and Islamic 

bank financial performance [29]. Other research states that 

CSR has a negative effect on a company s financial 

performance [3].  
Testing in this study proves that CSR has no effect on the 

company s financial performance. This can be caused because 
in this study CSR is proxied using SDGs, where the application 
of SDGs as a basis for measurement in this study only took 
effect in 2015 and is still in transition so the impact on ROA is 
still not felt because the duration of the year is still relatively 
new.   

V. CONCLUSIONS  

The partial test results show that CG has an effect on the 
company s financial performance, while CSR has no effect on 
the company s financial performance. It is recommended for 
companies to be able to increase the value of CGPI by fulfilling 
each of the CGPI assessment criteria, namely by conducting a 
self assessment on the quality of CG implementation, 
completeness of documents related to CG implementation, 
preparing papers and readiness when observing, because in this 
study it is evident that companies that have a good CGPI will 
affect the company s financial performance. This research 
period is only four years (2014-2017) which caused the impact 
of the SDGs not yet felt, so it is expected that in subsequent 
studies it can use a longer period, because CSR activities will 
have an impact when applied for a longer period duration. In 
addition, this study uses two independent variables namely CG 
and CSR, this causes R² to be small, so there are still many 
other factors that can give impact to the company s financial 
performance, such as earnings quality, leverage, capital 
structure, board gender diversity, complex state ownership, 
corporate governance structure and others [30-32]. 
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